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Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz. Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
THE GREAT MAP OF NZ STORIES

This online platform maps real places in New Zealand that are featured in books. It includes natural features, towns and cities, buildings, monuments and anything else that can be put on a map. Add the book you’re reading or the one you wrote!

At the moment there is almost nothing on the map for the Top of the South area, so let’s fill in the gaps. Go to: 

https://commutingbook.maps.arcgis.com/apps/StoryMapCrowdsource/index.html?appid=0ca64079699f4a1f9ac2f1928460af5e
WRITING WORKSHOP IN NELSON TOMORROW

Laura Solomon is holding a writing workshop on Saturday 21 April, 10 – 11 am at the Ghostlight Theatre, 146 Bridge Street Studios, Nelson. 

Laura Solomon is a prolific writer of short and long fiction and plays. Read more about her here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/laura-solomon.html Her workshop will consist of a series of writing exercises, so bring writing materials. The workshop costs $30. Book by calling Laura on 027 724 2765 or emailing her at nomolos1974@gmail.com
MARLBOROUGH WRITERS REPORT

Convenor Dot Scott sends this report:

Our last meeting was worth attending, with a very good talk by Bridget Forrest about the time she spent on the Solomon Islands. She spoke about the distances people needed to travel for medical care and their lifestyle. We don’t know how lucky we are. The attendance was poor, with only five coming, which was a shame, as she was a very good speaker.

 

Our next meeting, on the third Tuesday in the month, 15 May, will be at 11.45 am – we are reverting to winter hours, as it is dark now for people who travel – and will feature a round table discussion on what the future holds for our group/ what you would like to happen? There will be an exercise on Editing, and our 100 word challenge is open – whatever you like.

Visitors are always welcome to meetings. Gold coin donation requested towards website costs.  For more information contact Dot Scott at dotscot@kinect.co.nz, phone 03-578 8029.
ALAN CARTER AT MARLBOROUGH BOOK FESTIVAL 

Top of the South branch member Alan Carter is one of the authors who will be appearing at the Marlborough Book Festival, which runs from Friday 6 – Sunday 8 July. Alan will be in conversation with former crime reporter Tessa Nicolson, talking about his crime novels, in particular the most recent, Marlborough Man. Hear them on Sunday 8 July, 12 – 1 pm, at Hunter’s Wines, Rapaura Road. 

The other guest authors are Selina Tusitala Marsh, Tom Scott, Diana Wichtel, Atholl Anderson, Glenn Colquhoun, Harry Broad, Jenny Pattrick, Nicola Galloway, Tina Makereti, Tusiata Avia and Vincent O’Sullivan, who will be appearing at six fantastic locations across Marlborough. To see the full programme and to book, go to: https://www.marlboroughbookfest.co.nz/our-programme  Earlybird prices with 10% off are available for all tickets purchased in April.

GOLDEN BAY LIVE POETS TRIBUTE TO GORDON CHALLIS

Golden Bay’s hidden treasure of a poet, Gordon Challis, passed away this year on 3 March aged 85. To honour him, Golden Bay Live Poets is holding a tribute evening on Thursday 26 April at 7.30 pm at the Mussel Inn, Onekaka. Join us to launch Gordon’s last collection of poetry and set of Spanish translations.
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Gordon Challis lived in Golden Bay this last decade with his wife Penny. Sam Hunt acknowledges him as a major influence; Bill Manhire included his poem ‘Walking an Imaginary Dog’ in The Best of Best New Zealand Poems; and Robert Bly commends his Spanish translation work. His poetry has been featured in the NZ Listener, Landfall, the Times Literary Supplement and the Manchester Guardian, among others, as well as being included in many anthologies. Join us to launch Gordon's last poetry collection, Spanish Translations & Original Work.  The photo of Gordon is by Neil Wilson, Golden Bay.

Michael Southern, self-professed ‘occasional singer songwriter’ will open the evening with original songs. Gold coin entry. For more information contact Rose Michel von Dreger at thewritingforest@gmail.com
AUTUMN POETRY EVENT AT MOTUEKA LIBRARY

Everyone is welcome to Motueka Library on Friday 27 April, 2 – 3 pm, to celebrate autumn poetry in a relaxed, friendly atmosphere. Share your own poem or a favourite poem with an autumn theme. Discover many poetry books, share your poems, or just listen and enjoy.

This is a free event. Light refreshments will be provided. For more information contact 03-528 1047, library@tasman.govt.nz
WRITERS AT LUNCHTIME

The next Writers at Lunchtime meeting is on Wednesday 2 May, 
11.30 am to 1.30 pm. The guest speaker at 12.30 pm will be Motueka film producer Stef Harris.
Stef Harris wrote five novels in twelve years before finally, The Waikikamukau Conspiracy was published by Hazard Press in 1999. The book was a critical success, with many calling for a movie version of the story. After several failed attempts to raise the million dollar finance, Stef produced and directed the film himself, shooting on a six day schedule with a budget of just $15,000.  The Waimate Conspiracy went on to win four best film awards in New Zealand, Australia and Canada and won the New Zealand Screen Award for Best Film 2007. 

In 2009 Stef was awarded the Aspiring New Zealander Scholarship and studied film making in Los Angeles under (Casino Royale/Zorro) director Martin Campbell, working on the Mel Gibson drama Edge of Darkness.  

Stef will talk about the unconventional pathway of short films, never produced screenplays, undistributed films, and unpublished novels  that led him to producing and directing his latest feature length movie Blue Moon in Motueka earlier this year.  

The venue for Writers at Lunchtime is The Prince Albert, 113 Nile Street, Nelson (car parking is accessed from Tasman Street). Come any time from 11.30 am, but make sure to be there at 12.30 pm for Stef’s talk. Everyone is welcome. For more information contact Chrissie on 03-546 9818.
BOOK LAUNCH IN NELSON

Everyone is welcome at Volume Bookshop for the launch of From Stonehenge to Brexit – The Making of Britain by Michael Smith on Wednesday 2 May, 
5.30 pm.

From the might of the Roman Empire, to the wildness of the Vikings and the Celts, to the victories and defeats of the many wars fought on land and at sea, Great Britain has emerged as a leading global power. Michael Smith writes about Britain's history with clarity and excitement – charting its path from a small sea-going nation to the greatest industrial and maritime power in the world. Its present challenge with Brexit is only the next step in Britain's continuing story -– and as it seeks to restore its strength as an island nation once again, it is supported by its rich history and the long lasting traditions that form its foundation.
Michael Smith is a retired New Zealand lawyer living in Nelson. He has a long standing love of British history nurtured by frequent visits to Britain. From Stonehenge to Brexit originally began some years ago as a private project for his own benefit before developing into its present form. It is his first published work. The book will be for sale at the launch. Refreshments will be served. Volume is at 15 Church Street, Nelson.

TALK AT MOTUEKA LIBRARY

Award winning author Firooz Zadeh will be speaking at Motueka Library on ‘Syria and the World Refugee Crises’. So many are so desperate to flee – Firooz will speak about their tragic journeys to find new homes. 

Firooz Zadeh has four award winning books and has been a lecturer on cruise ships for twelve years. Read more about him here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/firooz-e-zadeh.html
The talk takes place on Wednesday 2 May at 6.30 pm. Light refreshments will be provided. This is a free event, but koha appreciated.

GOLDEN BAY WRITERS GROUP

The Golden Bay Writers Group meets on the first Friday of each month from 1.30 - 3 pm at the Dangerous Café (46 Commercial Street, Takaka). Their next meeting will be on Friday 4 May. Meet up to talk writing in all its forms – poetry, creative, journalism, non-fiction, memoirs, reports, academic, and more. One person leads us on one or two exercises each time to get our creative juices flowing. We meet to encourage and inspire each other, to share our challenges and victories, and to connect over a cuppa. Everyone welcome, no matter how seemingly inconspicuous their writing genre. For more information contact Charlotte Squire at charlottesquirecoms@gmail.com
‘THE WAR PRAYER’ CONCERT

As part of the Nelson Fringe Festival, Mark Raffills will be performing Mark Twain’s prose poem ‘The War Prayer’ on Friday 4 May, 5 pm at the Ghost Light Theatre, 146 Bridge Street, Nelson.

 ‘The War Prayer’ is a scathing indictment of war, and particularly of blind patriotic and religious fervour as motivations for war. When Twain’s publisher rejected the piece as being sacrilegious, the author said: ‘I have told the whole truth in that [poem] and only dead men can tell the truth in this world. It can be published after I am dead.’ He died in 1910. The poem was written in 1905, but not published until 1923.

The concert will include music from Golden Bay artists Lisa Williams and Leigh Strange, plus Kapiti Coast musician Phill Simmonds. They will perform some classic and original songs on the theme of peace. Simmonds has also created the projection that will feature behind ‘The War Prayer’ poem. Tickets are $12, $20 or $32 (choose your price). Book your ticket here:  https://www.eventfinda.co.nz/2018/the-war-prayer-concert/nelson
The Nelson Fringe Festival runs from 27 April to 6 May. See the full programme here: https://www.nelsonfringe.co.nz/
WRITING RETREAT IN NELSON

Award-winning Australian author Jesse Blackadder will be teaching at Appleby House & Rabbit Island Huts from 11-14 May, en route to the Auckland Writers Festival (find out more at http://writeacrossnewzealand.com/jesse-blackadder-retreat).

At the Nelson retreat, Jesse will focus on transforming the essence of a fact (whether it is something in the writer’s own life, or a moment in history) into a compelling narrative. There are only a few places left on this retreat, so if you are interested please contact: www.writeacrossnewzealand.com
WRITING YOUR MEMOIR – CREATIVE WRITING COURSE

Michelanne Forster’s course on Writing Your Memoir, held on Wednesday mornings, is now fully booked. Such was the interest that a second course is to be held on Thursday evenings, running concurrently. The dates will be Thursday 7, 14, 21 & 28 June, 5 July, 5.30 – 8 pm. The sessions are held at Volume Bookshop, 15 Church Street, Nelson, and cost $280.

Explore different approaches to memoir writing and learn the skills needed to write a sustained piece of work based on your life. The course offers examples, short lectures and class exercises.

Michelanne Forster has been a creative writing tutor with Auckland University’s Community Education Programme. Her plays have been performed by professional theatres in NZ, the UK, USA and Australia, and she has published children’s books and non-fiction. 

To find out more and to enrol, go to: 

https://volume.circlesoft.net/p/tickets-writing-your-memoir-5-evening-sessions?barcode=MF20182PM&search_key=memoir
THE MASTERS REVIEW FLASH FICTION COMPETITION

The Masters Review now offers a contest dedicated solely to flash. The winning writer will be awarded US$3000 and publication on The Masters Review site. Second and third place will be awarded US$200 and $100 respectively, as well as publication in The Masters Review. Stories must be under 1000 words. Previously unpublished stories only, but simultaneous and multiple submissions are allowed. Emerging writers only; self-published writers and writers with story collections and novels with a small circulation are welcome to submit. International submissions allowed. The US$20 entry fee allows up to two stories – if submitting two stories, please put them both in a SINGLE document.

Deadline for entries is 31 May. For full details and how to submit, see:
https://mastersreview.com/flash-fiction-contest/
POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for April is Albizia Julibrissin by Joyce Elwood-Smith. 
Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criteria is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

